
BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS 
 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
      Meeting:- 31st January, 2013 
      at 2.00 p.m. (Committee Room No. 4) 
 

A G E N D A 
 
PART ONE 
 
1. To note any items which the Chairman considers to be of an urgent nature. 
 
2. To receive notice from Members who may wish to move any delegated matter 

non-delegated and which will be decided by a majority of Members present 
and voting at the meeting. 

 
3. Admission of Public and Press 

 

To consider whether the public and press should be excluded from the 
meeting during consideration on any of the items on the agenda. 
 

4. Declarations of Interest 
 

To receive declarations by Members and/or co-optees of interests in respect 
of items on this Agenda.  
 
Members are reminded that, in accordance with the revised Code of Conduct, 
they are required to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other 
registrable interests which have not already been declared in the Council’s 
Register of Interests.  (It is a criminal offence not to declare a disclosable 
pecuniary interest either in the Register or at the meeting). 
 
Members may however, also decide, in the interests of clarity and 
transparency, to declare at this point in the meeting, any such disclosable 
pecuniary interests which they have already declared in the Register,  as well 
as any other registrable or other interests.   
 

5. Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitutes. 
 
6. Confirmation of Minutes of the meeting held on 6th December, 2012 (copy 

attached). 
 
(R) 7. Scrutiny of the Council Budget for the Year 2013-2014. 
 
(D) 8. Tenants’ Participation. 
 
(D) 9. Allotment Review Recommendations. 
 
(D) 10. Street Cleansing. 



 
(D) 11. Efficiency Savings. 
 

NOTE   (D) – Delegated 
   (R) – Referred 

Membership of Committee 
 
Councillors Roberts (Chairman) 
  Doughty (Vice-Chairman) 
  Biggins 
  Derbyshire 
  Hamilton 
  Husband 
  Johnston 
  R. McClure 
  Murphy 
  Opie 
  C. Thomson 
  M. A. Thomson 
 
For queries regarding this agenda, please contact: 
 Paula Westwood 
 Democratic Services Officer (Member Support) 
 Tel: 01229 876322 
 Email: pwestwood@barrowbc.gov.uk 
 
Published: 23rd January, 2013. 
 

mailto:pwestwood@barrowbc.gov.uk


BOROUGH OF BARROW IN FURNESS 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
        Meeting, Thursday, 6th December, 2012 
        at 2.00 p.m.  
 
PRESENT:- Councillors Roberts (Chairman), Doughty (Vice-Chairman), Biggins, 
Derbyshire, Hamilton, Husband, Johnston (Minute Nos. 26-27 only), Opie and M. A. 
Thomson. 
 
23 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members 
 
Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors R. McClure, Murphy and C. 
Thomson. 
 
24 – Minutes 
 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 25th October, 2012 were taken as read and 
confirmed. 
 
25 – Tenants’ Co-Regulation 
 
It was noted that from 1st April 2012, the Housing Communities Agency had taken over 
the housing regulation role.  Co-regulation remained at the heart of the framework which 
meant having a solid partnership between Tenants, Landlords and those who governed 
the organisation to deliver positive results for Tenants.  Specifically, for the Council, it 
meant that Councillors who governed housing services were responsible for:-  
 
1. Meeting the standards set out in the framework; 
2. Delivering the organisations social housing objectives, including being transparent 

and accountable; and 
3. Supporting Tenants to both shape and scrutinise service delivery and to hold 

Councillors to account.  
 
The Policy Review Officer reported that to ensure that the Council supported the 
changes; members of the work group had discussed options with the Housing Manager 
and had worked closely with representatives from the Tenants’ Forum.  In addition they 
had met with a representative from Lancaster City Council to understand their 
perspective. 
 
Working with representatives from the Tenants’ Forum, the work group had developed a 
governance framework that would consider Tenants’ expectations and deliver a robust 
housing service.   
 



At the last meeting the Policy Review Officer had been requested to obtain information 
from the Housing Manager in relation to expenditure from the Tenants’ Forum Training 
Budget and the Environmental Improvement Budget.  He tabled this information at 
today’s meeting.  Members had requested further clarification regarding the information 
which had been tabled at the meeting and had requested the Policy Review Officer to 
arrange a separate meeting with the Housing Manager to discuss the budgets. 
 
RESOLVED:- To set up a separate meeting of the work group with the Housing 
Manager, the Housing Maintenance Manager and the Business Support Manager so 
that Members could better understand some of the information in the budgets. 
 
26 – Flood Protection 
 
The Policy Review Officer submitted a report advising that the Executive Committee at 
its meeting on 17th October, 2012 had requested that this Committee added flooding to 
its current work programme.  He advised that the Scrutiny Committee currently had a 
work programme up to 2015 however; there was capacity to add in additional urgent 
items.  
 
Members were invited to consider whether or not flooding should be added to the work 
programme and determine when the review should be carried out. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree to add flooding to the work programme. 
 
27 – Street Cleansing 
 
The Policy Review Officer provided Members with an update of the scrutiny review into 
street cleansing.  He advised that the Council had been successful with its bid for 
funding from the Weekly Collection Support Scheme so that the Council could retain the 
current weekly collection of residual waste for at least five years.  In a letter from the 
Department for Communities and Local Government, the Council had been offered the 
full £900,000 that it had bid for.  The bid had been robustly assessed against strict 
criteria including; cost effectiveness, environmental benefits and feasibility.  The letter 
stated that the Council’s bid was one of those that scored highly enough in its 
assessment against the published criteria to be awarded the funding.  
 
He reported that the money would be allocated in three tranches, £250,000 in the 
current year, £400,000 in 2013/14 and a further £250,000 in 2014/15.  The funding 
would be used to offset the reduction in the recycling credit payments that was 
announced by Cumbria County Council earlier this year (as outlined in Minute No. 22 of 
the meeting held on 25th October, 2012). 
 
He advised that it was a requirement of the funding that the Council maintained a 
weekly waste collection for at least five years and it was recommended that this 
Committee continued to monitor the waste collection service to ensure that happens. 
 
It was suggested that a group be set up to look at alternative ways of collecting waste 
and that once the new recycling plant was operational a site visit would be appropriate. 



 
RESOLVED:- (i) To note that the Policy Review Officer would set up a group to look at 
alternative ways of collecting waste and that once the new recycling plant was 
operational a site visit would be arranged; and 
 
(ii) To agree that this Committee would monitor the waste collection service to ensure 
that residual waste was collected on a weekly basis for at least five years. 
 
The meeting closed at 2.57 p.m. 



             Part One 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (R) 
Agenda 

Item 
7 

Date of Meeting:      31st January, 2013 

Reporting Officer:   Borough Treasurer 
 

Title: Scrutiny of the Council Budget for the Year 2013-2014 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
The purpose of this report is to consider any items in the Council’s Budget for 
2013-2014 for comment or scrutiny. 
 
Recommendations:  
 
Members are recommended to raise any issues/responses relating to the budget 
proposals for 2013-2014. 
 
 
Report 
 
The Executive Committee on 23rd January, 2013 will consider the budget 
proposals for 2013-2014 and their recommendations will be before Council in 

February 2013. 
 
Members of this Committee have the opportunity to scrutinise the budget 
proposals and raise any concerns to full Council at the meeting in February 
2013. 
 
For Members’ information the Executive Committee report with the related 
appendices is attached at Appendix 1. 
 
Background Papers  
 
Nil 
 



          APPENDIX 1 
 

             Part One 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (R/D) 
Agenda 

Item 
8 

Date of Meeting: 23rd January, 2013 

Reporting Officer:      Borough Treasurer 
 

Title: Budget Proposals 2013-2014 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
This report presents the revenue budget proposals for 2013-2014.  The  
General Fund is aligned to the Budget Strategy agreed on 24th January 2012; 
this is the second year of the four year plan.  The Housing Revenue Account 
will be in the second year of self-financing and a balanced budget is proposed.  
The Capital Programme and Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 
2013-2014 are included and the position on reserves and balances. 
 
Recommendations:  
 
To recommend the Council: 
 
(R)  1.  Set the revenue budget as £11,054,830 excluding parish precepts, with 
a 1.9% increase in the borough element of the Council Tax. 
 
(R)  2.  Agree to use £219,174 of the financial settlement to balance the 2013-
2014 budget. 
 
(R)  3.  Agree to add £167,780 of the financial settlement to reserves. 
 
(R)  4.  Agree to retain the Neighbourhood Management Team at a cost of 
£75,870 as set out in Section 6.4. 
 
(R)  5.  Agree to the £8,000 increase in professional fees for Environmental 
Health duties. 
 
(R)  6.  Agree to the £5,000 reduction in the Members training budget. 
 
(R) 7.  Agree to the addition of £3,500 for membership of the Industrial 
Communities Alliance. 
 
(R)  8.  Agree to end the supply of dog fouling bags, saving £2,000. 
 
(R)  9.  Agree the car parking pay and display changes set out in Section 6.11. 
 
(R) 10. Agree the price increase referred to in Section 6.12. 
 



 
(R) 11. Decline the Council Tax Freeze Grant offered for 2013-2014 referred to 
in Section 6.13. 
 
(R) 12. Approve the Housing Revenue Account budget and the individual 
recommendations contained in the report referred in Section B. 
 
(R) 13. Approve the Capital Programme for 2013-2014 to 2015-2016 as 
referred to in Section C. 
 
(R)  14. Approve the Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2013-2014 
to 2015-2016 as referred to in Section D. 
 
(R)  15.  Approve the borrowing Approved Limit for 2013-2014 as £58 million. 
 
(R) 16. Approve the movements in reserves and balances as set out in Section 
E. 
 
Members are recommended to approve: 
 
(D) 17. Under delegated authority, this committee is asked to agree the 
proposed budget consultation set out in Section F. 
 
Members are asked to note that the Budget Council is to be held on 26th 
February, 2013, at 5:30pm. 
 
 
Report 
 
A.  General Fund 
 
1.  Budget Strategy 
 
The approved Budget Strategy covers the financial years 2012-2013 to 2015-
2016.  The Budget Strategy is designed to reduce the Council’s core budget to 
the levels that will be supported by Government support and income from the 
council tax.  The long term aim is to have a sustainable budget level. 
 
Government support in 2010-2011 was £9,084,171 and was projected to be 
£4,949,312 in 2015-2016.  This is a reduction of £4,134,859, or 46%.  As the 
funding available to the General Fund reduces, so must the net expenditure.  
Reducing the net expenditure means that spend can be reduced and income 
can be increased, together these reduce the net expenditure. 
 
If no action had been taken and the Budget Strategy was not implemented, 
then by 2015-2016 the shortfall on the revenue budget would be £5,012,688. 
 
The key components of the Budget Strategy and their current status is: 



 
• Savings from staff pay – the establishment review is complete and the 

savings achieved. 
• Efficiency savings – the savings identified in the Budget Strategy have all 

been implemented and efficiency savings are identified and realised on 
an on-going basis. 

• Service reductions – the changes identified in the Budget Strategy have 
all been implemented and the savings achieved. 

• Increased income – income has been reprofiled to reflect 2012-2013 
which has been used as the new base for taking the income targets 
forward through the Budget Strategy.  The minimum annual increase has 
been applied for 2013-2014 prices. 

• Growth from economic recovery – this appears in the later years of the 
Budget Strategy but is largely dependent on circumstances beyond the 
Council’s control. 

• Annual use of reserve – the Budget Strategy carries a deficit of £600,000 
a year that is being funded by the Transition Grant which was put into an 
earmarked reserve when it was received.  At the end of the Budget 
Strategy and the Transition Grant has run out, there is still £600,000 to 
find.  This means that the net expenditure needs to come down another 
£600,000, on top of the assumed reductions from the existing key 
components.  The intention is that reductions can be identified during the 
Budget Strategy period that will lead to a reduction in the core budget by 
2015-2016.  This is a challenge as each year of the Budget Strategy is 
reviewed and proposed as the annual budget, there are changes outside 
the scope of the Budget Strategy that could not be anticipated when it 
started.  Once the revenue budget is agreed to go to Council, the 
Medium Term Financial Plan will project the Budget Strategy out to 
2015-2016 again to determine the revised deficit; this will indicate if any 
of the budget revisions from 2012-2013 and 2013-2014 have had an 
impact on the £600,000 deficit. 

 
2.  Projected outturn for 2012-2013 
 
The projected outturn for 2012-2013 is a contribution to the General Fund 
balance of £61,610.  This consists of one-off income of £65,810 including a final 
dividend received and one-off spend of £4,200 including work in default. 
 
The 2012-2013 budget included a contribution to the Restructuring Reserve of 
£1,309,580.  This is now projected to be £839,420, a reduction of £470,160 to 
take account of the net of revisions in 2012-2013 to income, contracts and 
treasury management. 
 
3.  2013-2014 Settlement 
 
This is the first settlement under the new financial relationship between central 
and local government.  This settlement is also referred to as the Start-Up 
Funding Assessment because it is the start of the Business Rate Retention 
scheme.  From 2013-2014 Councils will be able to keep half of any increases in 
business rates to invest locally; shared between the borough Council 40% and 



Cumbria County Council 10%.  Properties may also come out of rating and 
those Business Rates would be lost, so there are considerations on both sides 
for Business Rate Retention.  No additional income relating to this has been 
built into the proposed General Fund revenue budget for 2013-2014. 
 
The provisional settlement for 2013-2014 is £6,843,307 and consists of: 
 

• Revenue Support Grant £4,109,422, of which: 
o Formula Funding £3,524,936 
o 2011-2012 Council Tax Freeze £65,332 
o Council Tax Support funding £462,446 
o Homeless Prevention funding £56,708 

 
• NNDR Baseline Funding £2,733,885, of which: 

o Formula Funding £2,345,044 
o 2011-2012 Council Tax Freeze £43,463 
o Council Tax Support funding £307,652 
o Homeless Prevention funding £37,726 

 
Taking the common items together, the settlement can be broken down as: 
 

• Formula Funding £5,869,980 
• 2011-2012 Council Tax Freeze £108,795 
• Council Tax Support funding £770,098 
• Homeless Prevention funding £94,434 

 
The consultation period for the provisional settlement ends on 15th January, 
2013.  A final settlement notice will follow once the responses have been 
considered by the Government. 
 
The Budget Strategy anticipated £6,456,353 of Government support.  The 
settlement is £386,954 higher than the Budget Strategy.  It is proposed that 
£219,174 of this is used to balance the 2013-2014 revenue budget and that the 
remaining £167,780 is contributed to reserves. 
 
4. Revenue Spending Power 
 
In calculating the financial settlement, the Government first set the Revenue 
Spending Power.  This is the sum of the Council Tax requirement, the Start-Up 
Funding Assessment (the settlement) and other non-ring-fenced Government 
grants awarded.  The average reduction in spending power is 1.7% with no 
Council seeing a reduction of more than 8.8% after taking into consideration the 
Efficiency Support Grant (Section 7). 
 
The Revenue Spending Power for the Council for 2012-2013 was £13.953 
million and for 2013-2014 is £11.594 million; a reduction of £2.359 million, 
16.9%. 
 



Taking the Efficiency Support Grant into account, the 2013-2014 Revenue 
Spending Power becomes £12.725 million; a reduction against 2012-2013 of 
£1.228 million, 8.8%. 
 
5.  Proposed budget for 2013-2014 
 
The proposed General Fund revenue budget for 2013-2014 is £11,054,830 and 
does not include the parish precepts (Appendix 1).  There is an element of the 
Council Tax Support funding that is payable to the parishes and this has been 
estimated as £15,000 until the parish precepts are known.  The exact figure will 
be included when the budget is presented at the Council meeting. 
 
This net revenue budget is higher than the £10,534,479 estimated in the 
Budget Strategy by £520,351.  The elements making up this increase have 
either been reported in the quarterly finances monitoring report or are to be 
reported in the next quarterly report.  The elements of the increased net 
revenue budget are: 
 

These items increased the budget by £1,076,621: 
 

• Car parking income is lower by £350,390 for 2013-2014 following the 
budget reduction already made in 2012-2013. 

• Park Leisure Centre income is lower by £237,230 following the budget 
reduction already made in 2012-2013. 

• Crematorium income is lower by £46,540 following a budget reduction 
made in 2012-2013; this will be reported with the next quarterly finances. 

• Recycling reward is lower by a net £18,160 after taking into account the 
£250,000 Weekly Collection Support Scheme. 

• Council Tax was planned to increase by 3.49% in the Budget Strategy 
and this is now proposed to be 1.9%.  The tax base which determines 
the number of chargeable dwellings has reduced because of the 
changes to the benefit.  Together these cause a reduction in income of 
£91,480. 

• The recoverable fees from council tax and business rate recovery have 
been reduced by £39,520.  These fees are still recovered where they 
have been applied, but the recovery takes place over a longer period.  
The budget level for 2012-2013 is too high compared to the projected 
outturn and the 2011-2012 actual outturn. 

• The benefit administration grant that the Council receives from the 
Department of Works and Pensions has reduced by £82,480. 

• An operational budget of £10,000 for the Neighbourhood Management 
Team for 2013-2014. 

• The net of the other increases and the decreases not listed below is 
£33,041. 

• The final item that increases the budget is the movement of the 
contribution to reserves from the Government grant settlement of 
£167,780. 

 



These items reduced the budget by £556,270: 
 

• Income from the commercial property portfolio is £214,030 higher than 
estimated in the Budget Strategy.  There is a slight increase in 2012-
2013 that will be reported with the next quarterly finances. 

• The inflation on contracted services was lower than estimated for 2012-
2013 and for 2014-2015.  There have also been savings realised in 
2012-2013 from slight contract variations.  This makes contracted 
services £208,430 lower than estimated in the Budget Strategy. 

• The treasury management activities in 2012-2013 have produced a net 
saving for 2013-2014 of £75,440. 

• Reductions in staff travelling and staff training totalling £33,360 have 
been made in the budget for 2013-2014.  These headings relate to the 
establishment and have not yet been reduced.  The reduction reflects 
the projected outturn for 2012-2013.  Staff training was £310 per head in 
2011-2012, no adjustment was made in 2012-2013 leaving £380 per 
head and this reduction brings it back to £290 per head for 2013-2014. 

• Staff pay in the proposed budget is £25,010 lower than the Budget 
Strategy.  This is made up of no increase in 2012-2013, a 1% increase in 
2013-2014 compared to the Budget Strategy and the financial impact of 
the establishment in relation to the Neighbourhood Management Team. 

 
6.  Items within the proposed budget 
 
The following items are identified separately for Members and as stated are 
either included in or excluded from the proposed revenue budget of 
£11,054,830. 
 
6.1.  Local Council Tax Support Scheme 
 
The Local Council Tax Support scheme is included in the budget without a 
contribution from reserves.  The Council can apply for £21,181 from the 
Transition Grant Scheme for 2013-2014 and this has been included within the 
budget.  The net cost of retaining full council tax benefit, under the new local 
scheme, included in the budget is £28,000.  This assumes that the council tax 
discounts that change from 1st April 2013 will be collected as these cover part 
of the cost of the local scheme. 
 
6.2.  Weekly Collection Support Scheme 
 
The grant from this Scheme at £250,000 for 3 years (beginning 2012-2013) has 
been included within the budget to mitigate the loss of the recycling reward for 
2013-2014. 
 
6.3.  Council Tax increase 
 
The budget includes an increase in the Barrow Borough Council element of the 
Council Tax of 1.9% and Band A goes up from £139.28 to £141.93.  This is an 
annual increase of £2.65, or 5 pence a week.  42% of the chargeable dwellings 
in the borough are in Band A. 



 
6.4.  Neighbourhood Management Team 
 
It is proposed that the Neighbourhood Management Team is retained as far as 
possible and the budget includes an element of staffing for which there is a 
separate Establishment report (part two) on today’s agenda, plus an operational 
budget of £10,000.  This gives a total cost for the service of £75,870.  No 
provision has been made for the retention of the current premises; the service 
would operate from the Town Hall. 
 
6.5.  Environmental Health 
 
£8,000 has been added to the professional fees for the food hygiene and health 
and safety duties performed by the Environmental Health department.  These 
are statutory services and additional resources are required to ensure that the 
work is performed as effectively as possible. 
    
6.6.  Members training 
 
The Members training budget has been reduced from £10,000 to £5,000.  This 
is in line with the 2012-2013 projected outturn and does not reduce the training 
that is available. 
 
6.7.  Subscription 
 
The £3,500 subscription to the Industrial Communities Alliance has been added 
into the budget.  This subscription has been paid by the Council in previous 
years from savings identified at the time.  As the total supplies and services 
budget has been reviewed and rationalised, it is unlikely that this cost will be 
found, so the budget has been included to ensure the continued subscription. 
 
6.8.  Community Co-ordinators 
 
For the financial years 2010-2011 to 2012-2013 the budget included funding for 
two community co-ordinators.  As the funding agreement ends in March 2013, 
this budget has been removed in line with the assumptions in the Budget 
Strategy. 
 
6.9.  Dog fouling bags 
 
The supply of dog fouling bags currently costs £2,000 a year and this item has 
been removed from the budget for 2013-2014.  The service is discretionary. 
 
6.10.   Conservation Area partnership 
 
The budget for Conservation Area partnerships £12,000 has been used to pay 
for various matters in recent years and is no longer included in the core budget. 
 



6.11.  Car parking pay and display 
 
The Budget Strategy assumed 10 pence on each tariff every year and an 
inflationary increase on contract parking.  Following a review of the usage of the 
car parks and the tickets sales for 2012-2013 compared to 2011-2012, the 
following price increases are proposed: 
 

• The 1 hour tariff will go up by 10 pence to £1.30. 
• The 2 hour tariff will go up by 10 pence to £2.30. 
• The monthly staff parking charge will go up by £2 to £20. 
• The 3 hour tariff on Market Street and Emlyn Street is amended to last 4 

hours, with no increase in the £3 charge. 
• The 10 hour tariff for Whittaker Street is removed and this becomes a 

short stay car park. 
 
6.12.  Other price increases 
 
Fees and charges have been increased by a minimum of 2.5% in accordance 
with the Budget Strategy and these are set out in Appendix 2.  Building Control 
prices are set out on a complex schedule; 2.5% will be applied consistently 
across their pricing structure. 
 
6.13.  Council Tax Freeze Grant 2013-2014 
 
The Government have proposed a grant worth a 1% council tax rise that would 
be paid for 2013-2014 and 2014-2015 for a freeze in 2013-2014.  The 
provisional amount for Barrow is £44,996.  The budget has been based on a 
1.9% increase and as Members are aware, that increase builds into the Council 
Tax demand year on year.  The Council Tax increase for 2013-2014 will 
generate £69,600 and comparing the offer in terms of the Budget Strategy, the 
Council would receive grant of £89,992 but would have lost £212,790 by 2015-
2016. 
 
7.  Efficiency Support Grant 2013-2014 
 
Where the Revenue Spending Power has reduced more than 8.8%, the 
Government have awarded an Efficiency Support Grant; 7 Councils have been 
awarded this grant for 2013-2014.  The Council is the 4th biggest loser and has 
been awarded £1,132,562.  There are conditions that the Council must 
undertake to comply with in the use of the grant and they are awaited. 
 
The grant will be available for 2014-2015 but is dependent upon performance in 
2013-2014.  
 
8.  2014-2015 Settlement 
 
The initial draft figures for 2014-2015 show Government support of £5,961,000 
which includes £95,000 for homeless prevention and £109,000 as the last year 
of the 2011-2012 Council Tax Freeze Fund. 



 
The Budget Strategy anticipates £4,961,062 before the changes in Council Tax 
Support that are now rolled into the Government support figure and are not 
identified separately after 2013-2014.  That means that there is an assumed 
£904,938 included for Council Tax Support and potential additional grant.  
Given that £219,174 was required to balance the 2013-2014 budget, any 
additional grant may be required to support the budget going forward.  The 
projections of the Medium Term Financial Plan will make that position clearer.   
 
The homeless prevention funding is added into the expenditure once it is 
awarded so that is not additional funding for the General Fund. 
  
B.  Housing Revenue Account 
 
The Housing Revenue Account budget was presented to the Housing 
Management Forum on 17th January, 2013.  The report is attached as 
Appendix 3 and Members are asked to consider the report and recommend 
the Housing Revenue Account budget to Council for approval. 
 
The Housing Revenue Account is a balanced budget for 2013-2014 with a 
3.85% rent increase for dwellings and garages. 
 
C.  Capital Programme 
 
The Capital Programme was last presented to this committee on 17th October, 
2012.  The Capital Programme is reported in Appendix 4 and includes the 
proposed programme for 2013-2014 to 2015-2016, the variations made to the 
programme since the last report and the expenditure as at the 31st December, 
2012 (quarter 3).  The borrowing across the programme has not changed but it 
has been reprofiled between years to match the project spend profiles.  
Members are asked to recommend the Capital Programme to Council for 
approval. 
 
D. Treasury Management 
 
The Treasury Management Strategy Statement is reported in Appendix 5.  The 
strategy covers 2013-2014 to 2015-2016 and is based on a low risk, prudent 
approach providing adequate security and liquidity before considering 
investment return.  The strategy is based on the current treasury management 
portfolio and the proposed Capital Programme.  The impact of the strategy is 
included in the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account budgets and is in 
line with the Budget Strategy and self-financing for the HRA.  Members are 
asked to recommend that Council approve and adopt Treasury Management 
Strategy Statement and the indicators that it sets out.  Members are asked to 
specifically approve the Authorised Limit for 2013-2014 of £58 million as set out 
in the strategy report. 
 



E.  Reserves and Balances 
 
The core reserves of the Council are those that have been built up from 
contributions from revenue over time.  The expected balance for 2013-2014 is 
shown in table 4. 
 
Table 4 – Core Reserves 
 

 1/4/2013 
£ 

Movement 
£ 

31/3/2014 
£ 

Committed    
Public buildings – major repairs 500,000 - 500,000 
VAT – exempt VAT deminimus 250,000 - 250,000 
Insurance – MMI 779,544 - 779,544 
Insurance – excesses 80,000 (20,000) 60,000 
Insurance – uninsured loss 500,000 - 500,000 
Pay review 175,625 - 175,625 
Earmarked    
Festival fund 9,000 (9,000) - 
Market Hall 50,650 (50,650) - 
Park Vale 56,290 - 56,290 
Uncommitted    
General reserve 1,000,000 - 1,000,000 
Core reserves 3,401,109 (79,650) 3,321,459 
 
The VAT and insurance lines were previous shown as an amalgamated reserve 
of £1,144,264 at the 1st April 2012 and have been split out in 2012-2013 to the 
individual elements: 
 

• £250,000 for the VAT deminimus for exempt supplies (explained below). 
• £100,000 for insurance excesses. 
• £500,000 for uninsured losses. 
• £294,264 for the liability to Municipal Mutual Insurance ‘MMI’ (explained 

below). 
 
VAT – exempt VAT deminimus 
 
The VAT deminimus relates to the recovery of VAT reclaimed for exempt 
services.  If the amount of VAT on exempt services goes above the deminimus 
of 5%, then the VAT must be paid back to HMRC for that year.  For 2011-2012 
the Council’s exempt VAT represented 4.94% of the total VAT reclaimed.  The 
position is under review and it is appropriate to retain this reserve at the 
moment. 
 
Insurance - MMI 
 
The insurance line for MMI relates to the Council’s membership of the Scheme 
of Arrangement that started in 1994.  The aim of the scheme is to use the 
assets of MMI to meet the liabilities of claims payable that relate to these 



policies.  The expectation was to achieve a solvent run-off, with no contribution 
from the scheme members.  Following a Supreme Court judgement that ruled 
against MMI in relation to mesothelioma claims, the solvent run-off is no longer 
achievable.  The Council has been notified that a call on the scheme members 
will be made any time now.  This is likely to be around 15% of the claims paid, 
£233,687.   
 
The total claims paid plus the estimated outstanding claims as of September 
2012 was £1,557,910, before any payment is made.  The reserve has been 
held at £294,264 for a number of years, but no call was anticipated.  I advise 
Members that I have earmarked the following funds now because it will be 
unlikely that funds will be found in future years: 
 

• £351,232 from the General Fund balance, reducing this to the minimum 
level of £2 million. 

• £367,735 from the General Reserve, reducing this to the minimum level 
of £1 million. 

 
The MMI reserve at 31st March 2014 covers 59% of the current liability 
assuming the 15% called is paid in 2012-2013.  This will be reviewed should 
another contribution be called for.  
 
Transition Grant 
 
The reserves set up from the Transition Grant are shown in table 5.  These are 
not ring-fenced and are being used to deliver the Budget Strategy. 
 
Table 5 – Transition Grant reserves 
 

 1/4/2013 
£ 

Movement 
£ 

31/3/2014 
£ 

Restructuring reserve 1,084,983 692,870 1,777,853 
Budget setting support 1,800,000 (600,000) 1,200,000 
Grants to external bodies 241,340 (106,930) 134,410 
CCTV 85,386 (50,360) 35,026 
Transition Grant 3,211,709 (64,420) 3,147,289 
 
The planned use of the Transition Grant reserves is contained in the Budget 
Strategy which will be used when the Medium Term Financial Plan is reviewed 
and updated for 2013-2014. 
 
Restricted reserves 
 
The Council holds ring-fenced funds relating to Government funded industrial 
units as reserves.  The balance at the 31st March 2014 is projected to be 
£790,333. 
 
Grants that are awarded for specific services and projects are also carried as 
reserves until they are spent.  These grants are used and added to each 



financial year and it is not possible to project a definite figure, but it is expected 
that by the 31st March 2014 the balance will be around £3 million. 
 
Level of reserves and balances 
 
In accordance with Section 25 of the Local Government Act 2003, I confirm that 
I am satisfied that the budget assumptions and estimates are robust, and that I 
consider the level of reserves held by the Council to be adequate. 
 
F.  Budget consultation 
 
Once the budget proposals are agreed by this committee, public consultation 
will commence immediately on the Council’s website until 15th February, 2013.  
This report will be made available via a link on the website with a brief prompt 
for feedback as follows: 
 

• Do you have any comments in relation to the recommendations 
contained in the budget report? 

• Are there any areas or services that the Council operates where more 
money should be spent? 

• Are there any areas or services that the Council operates where spend 
should be reduced? 

 
In addition, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee will meet to discuss the 
budget proposals on 31st January 2013. 
 
The Council will meet on 26th February, 2013, to consider the results of the 
consultation process and recommend any amendments as necessary.  At this 
meeting, the Council is to approve the budgets and set the Council Tax for 
2013-2014. 
 
(i) Legal Implications 
 
It is a statutory requirement to set the budgets, prudential indicators and the 
Council Tax. 
 
(ii) Risk Assessment 
 
The recommendation has no significant implications.  The latest available 
information and available trends have been used in setting the budget. 
 
(iii) Financial Implications 
 
The financial implications are included in the report. 
 
(iv) Health and Safety Implications 
 
The recommendation has no significant implications. 
 



The recommendation has no detrimental impact the built environment or public 
realm. 
 
(v) Equality and Diversity 
 
The recommendation has no detrimental impact on service users showing any 
of the protected characteristics under current Equalities legislation. 
 

 
(vi) Health and Well-being Implications 
 
The recommendation has no adverse effect on the Health and Wellbeing of 
users of this service. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Budget preparation files 
DCLG settlement information 
 











































































































             Part One 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (D) 
Agenda 

Item 
8 

Date of Meeting: 31st January, 2013 

Reporting Officer:   Policy Review Officer 
 

Title:  Tenants’ Participation 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
To provide Members with an update of the scrutiny review into Tenants’ 
participation. 
 
Recommendation:  
 
Members are invited to consider the information and determine how this review 
should be progressed. 

 
Report 
 
The work group met with the Housing Manager and Tenants’ representatives 
and agreed that the Housing Manager would develop the proposal and present 
it to this Committee.  When the proposal is ready I will arrange a meeting to 
discuss it. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil 



             Part One 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (D) 
Agenda 

Item 
9 

Date of Meeting: 31st January, 2013 

Reporting Officer:   Policy Review Officer 
 

Title:  Allotment Review Recommendations 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
We have carried out a review of the recommendations from the allotment 
review which was undertaken in 2011 and the key recommendations have 
been implemented. 
 
Recommendation:  
 
Members are invited to note the information. 

 
Report 
 
Councillor Doughty and the Policy Review Officer met with the Assistant 
Director of Community Services to review the implementation of the 
recommendations made by this Committee following the allotment review in 
2011. We were satisfied that the key recommendations had been 
implemented.  
 
The replacement of water systems was considered but it was decided to apply 
for capital funding but to carry out repairs when needed. There was not any 
significant water issues in 2012 and a number of repairs were undertaken 
which contributed to a reduction in water usage. 
 
There was an increase in the number of tenants paying by direct debit and the 
Council continue to promote this. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil 



             Part One 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (D) 
Agenda 

Item 
10 

Date of Meeting: 31st January, 2013 

Reporting Officer:   Policy Review Officer 
 

Title:  Street Cleansing 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
To provide Members with an update of the scrutiny review into street 
cleansing. 
 
Recommendation:  
 
Members are invited to consider the information and determine how this review 
should be progressed. 

 
Report 
 
Officers from the Street Care team have met with the Executive Director and 
have agreed to undertake a review of the recycling service to make it more 
efficient and cost effective. Data is currently being gathered and assessed to 
inform how the service can be changed. 
 
The Mechanical Biological Treatment plant (MBT) is still being commissioned 
and I will arrange a visit when it is operating routinely. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil 



             Part One 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (D) 
Agenda 

Item 
11 

Date of Meeting: 31st January, 2013 

Reporting Officer:   Policy Review Officer 
 

Title:  Efficiency Savings 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
In December the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government 
has published a document suggesting 50 ways to make savings in local 
government. We have reviewed these savings and identified further savings 
that the Council could make. 
 
Recommendation:  
 
Members are invited to consider the information and determine how this should 
be progressed. 

 
Report 
 
The Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government has published 
a document suggesting 50 ways to make savings in local government 
(Appendix 2). 
 
I have undertaken a review of the suggestions and identified areas where there 
is the potential for a reduction in the cost of service delivery but these savings 
will only be small. 
 
There are 33 of the suggestions which we comply with fully, a further 11 where 
we comply partly but there may be scope for improvement and one that isn’t 
applicable to Barrow Borough Council.  
 
The other six suggestions are detailed in Table 1 below. 
 
Table 1: 
 Saving suggestion 
1 Share back office services 
2 Integrating services with other bodies to share 

community budgets 
23 Share senior staff with other public authorities 
34 Stop translating documents into other languages 
48 Lease works of art to the private sector 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil 



50 ways to save         APPENDIX 2 

Examples of sensible savings in local government December 2012 
Department for Communities and Local Government  

Foreword  
 
“Every bit of the public sector needs to do their bit to pay off the budget deficit 
inherited from the last administration, including local government which 
accounts for a quarter of all public spending. Councils should focus on cutting 
waste and making sensible savings to protect frontline services and keep 
council tax down.  
“The Department for Communities and Local Government is practising what it 
preaches.1 All parts of the public sector need to do more to spread best 
practice and encourage creative and innovative solutions.  
“This document contains practical tips and guidance on making sensible 
savings, highlighting ways that councillors can challenge officers to deliver 
savings, and ways that taxpayers can challenge councillors. Some savings 
are small and easy to deliver, some are very big and take slightly longer to 
introduce.  
“But the message is clear - this is about a change in culture and there is 
significant potential across both local and central government to save 
taxpayers’ money. These savings will also help councils take up next year’s 
council tax freeze, which offers a further year of practical help with the cost of 
living to families and pensioners across the country.”  
 
 
 
The Rt Hon Eric Pickles MP  
Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government  
 
 
© Crown copyright, 2012  
Copyright in the typographical arrangement rests with the Crown.  
You may re-use this information (not including logos) free of charge in any 
format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view 
this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/ 
or write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London 
TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.  
This document/publication is also available on our website at 
www.gov.uk/dclg 
 If you have any enquiries regarding this document/publication, email 
contactus@communities.gov.uk or write to us at:  
Department for Communities and Local Government  
Eland House Bressenden Place London SW1E 5DU Telephone: 030 3444 
0000  
December 2012  
ISBN: 978-1-4098-3767-1 

http://www.gov.uk/dclg


 
50 sensible savings  
 

1. Share back office services: from planning to press, from HR to legal. 
Does the country really need 350 different business rate collection 
departments? The Tri-borough initiative in London (Hammersmith & 
Fulham, Kensington & Chelsea, Westminster) report that they are on 
track to save £40 million by 2015-16 by combining back office services 
and management costs. The three authorities estimate that if other 
councils across the country saved half that amount by sharing services 
with neighbours, it could deliver potential national savings of £2 billion 
for councils. Over a third of all local authorities do not share any 
services at all. The Devon Audit Partnership consists of Devon County 
Council, Plymouth City and Torbay Councils; since April 2009, the 
partnership has saved £400,000 on audit costs. Christchurch, East 
Dorset and North Dorset District Councils now share revenues and 
benefits service customer access within all three authority areas. The 
partnership achieved a reduction of £350,000 in staff, systems and 
support costs in the first year of implementation after a one-off 
investment of £631,000. DCLG shares services with other Whitehall 
departments for audit and estates, with the Planning Inspectorate for 
IT, and is moving to a shared service for legal advice.  

Currently no arrangements in place 

 

2. Community Budgets - Bring staff and money together: DCLG 
wants to roll out Community Budgets across the country. Cheshire 
West and Chester are introducing a new integrated health and adult 
social care delivery model that could result in a net reduction in costs of 
£26 million over five years; a Troubled Families study has also 
identified savings of £2 million over five years, as well as helping the 
lives of those families. Essex Community Budget pilot estimates that 
across their proposals there is the potential to generate cashable 
savings of nearly £127 million by 2019-20. Greater Manchester predict 
£183 million of savings over five years (following a £12 million 
investment) by implementing an intensive support and control package 
for young adults at risk of short-term custodial sentences, based on an 
evaluated pilot in Manchester and Salford. 

Currently no arrangements in place 

 

3. Use transparency to cut waste: Publish their spending, contracts, 
tenders over £500 and property data on online, creating an army of 
armchair auditors to drive out waste and giving more power to 
councillors and individual to identify waste. Different parts of the same 
organisation may be buying similar goods and services through 
different, expensive contracts which online transparency will help 



expose. DCLG publishes its contracts over £500 and all its spending 
over £250. 

Expenses and payments are currently published on the website 
and the information is used in the budget setting process. 

 

4. Tackle duplicate payments: Experian's research has estimated that 
councils waste up to £147 million a year on duplicate payments, by 
paying bills more than once. For example, Leeds City Council 
recovered £500,000 in overpayments to suppliers; internal auditing by 
the London Borough of Islington that involved checking invoices to their 
top thirty suppliers revealed that ten had been paid twice and two more 
paid three times; the overpayments totalled £55,000 on that small 
sample size alone.  

The Council’s system does not allow two payments to be made 
against the same invoice number. As a safeguard data is checked 
annually as part of the National Fraud Initiative and this would 
identify duplicate payments. 

 

5. Clamp down on corporate charge cards: Introduce greater financial 
controls on corporate charge cards and credit cards. In DCLG, online 
transparency and tougher controls have helped cut expenditure on 
‘Government Procurement Cards’ (the government-branded charge 
card, also used by local councils) by over three-quarters, from 
£321,076 in 2009-10, to just £70,835 in 2011-12. DCLG cut the number 
of card holders from 210 in May 2010 to just 26 in November 2012, 
cancelled the cash withdrawal facility on the card (apart from business 
continuity users, in the case of a genuine emergency) and introducing 
new internal checks and audit trails, from pre-approvals to requiring 
post-transaction reporting.  

The Council does not provide corporate credit cards 

 

6. Special spending controls: Review the processes for approving how 
spending is signed off. In Hammersmith and Fulham, the threshold for 
where spending needs to be authorised by the council leader has been 
reduced from £300,000 to £100,000. In Whitehall, special spending 
controls have been introduced across all information and 
communication technology spend above £1 million, advertising and 
marketing, consultancy, property leases and lease extensions and Civil 
Service recruitment: in turn, spending outside these controls is 
separately challenged and published online. 

The Council operates systems of “dual spending control” and 
“absolute budgetary control” to prevent overspending. 

 



7. Tackle fraud: The National Fraud Authority has estimated that councils 
could save £2.2 billion a year by cracking down on fraud and improving 
their prevention, detection and recovery of council fraud. For example, 
The London Borough of Ealing has used data matching to check 
household occupancy in relation to council tax single person discount, 
and this has resulted in backdated account adjustments of £1.5 million 
and an annual value of fraudulent claims removed of £600,000. The 
London Borough of Camden undertake regular verification processes 
to check for eligibility for concessionary fares; as a result, they will 
avoid nearly £1 million of inappropriate expenditure on concessionary 
fares.  
 
We already share data matching information under the National 
Fraud Initiative. 
 

 
8. Claw back money from benefit cheats: The London Borough of 

Croydon used the Proceeds of Crime Act to recover assets in the UK 
and Nigeria owned by a couple who has been fraudulently claiming 
benefits, and the Council should receive around £400,000.  

Liberata claws back money on our behalf and uses sanctions and 
prosecutions against perpetrators. 

 

9. Get more for less by improving procurement: Councils spent £58 
billion on procuring goods and services in 2011-12. Councils can group 
together to get better prices thanks to their purchasing power. 
Innovations like e-auctions can use the internet to get the best price 
and open up contracts to smaller firms. Procurement experts estimate 
that councils could save up to 20% on their costs through best practice 
on their spending. For example, adopting a collaborative approach to 
all energy procurement, in partnership with local energy providers, has 
saved Birmingham City Council £4.7 million per year and 
Gloucestershire County Council £1 million per year.  

The Council uses the Chest and Procurement Plus to make 
savings  

 

10. Buy together: Public Buying Organisations facilitate collective buying 
of goods and services. For example, through a Public Buying 
Organisations, the Royal Borough of Kingston-Upon-Thames achieved 
savings of £75,000 in contracting costs and 26% total cost savings on 
a £32 million project to expand its primary schools. Hampshire County 
Council, Surrey County Council, Reading Borough Council, and West 
Sussex Borough worked together to drive down the costs of 
constructing 8 primary school extensions by £2 million. North Yorkshire 
County Council has made savings of approximately £300,000 by 
buying social care equipment to help people with their daily living 



through Yorkshire Purchasing Organisation’s ‘Assistive Technology’ 
contract.  

The Council makes small level savings using the Yorkshire 
Purchasing organisation and the Cumbria equivalent. 

 

11. Stop the scope for procurement fraud: Procurement fraud alone in 
local government costs £890 million. As referred to in DCLG's Local 
Government Transparency Code, councils should follow the Chartered 
Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy’s steps (Red Book 2 – 
Managing the Risk of Fraud – Actions to Counter Fraud and 
Corruption).  

The Council’s anti-fraud and whistle blowing policies and the 
National Fraud Initiative prevent this. 

 

12. Utilise £16 billion of reserves creatively: Councils are sitting on £4.1 
billion of unallocated (non-school) financial reserves and a further 
£12.4 billion of earmarked non-school reserves. Many ‘earmarked’ 
reserves do not actually have a proper purpose. Make creative use of 
reserves to address short-term costs, such as restructuring or investing 
now to realise savings in the longer-term (e.g. ‘invest to save’ projects). 
For example, West Lindsey District Council is considering investing £1 
million from its reserves to support growth in three market towns in its 
area. 

 
The Council uses its reserves as part of the budget strategy. 

 
 

13. Improve council tax collection rates: Every penny of council tax that 
is not collected means a higher council tax for the law-abiding citizen 
who does pay on time. There is a total of £2.4 billion of uncollected 
council tax across England. The council with the biggest single amount 
of uncollected tax is Liverpool with £114 million of arrears - equivalent 
to over £500for every dwelling in Liverpool.27 The best authorities 
collect 99.5%council tax owed, but the worst collect less than 89.6%. 
For example, in April, Crawley Council announced that they had 
increased their collection rates for the tenth year running.   

Council tax collection has increased from 95.4% to 96.8% over the 
last 10 years 

 

14. Encourage direct debit and e-billing for council tax: Handling cash 
and cheques for council tax is expensive to administer. DCLG has 
made it easier for councils to offer voluntary e-billing for council tax, by 
removing legal requirements to send voluminous documents by post 
with council tax bills. Councils can use their legal powers to offer 
discounts or incentive schemes for e-billing. Broadland District Council 



has converted over 3,000 residents to e-billing for council tax, working 
with the Woodland Trust to plant one tree for every 10 residents who 
switch.  

The Council promote direct debit payments and should consider 
e-billing. 

 

15. Close council cash offices: Instead allow residents to pay bills in 
local post offices. This is cheaper, more accessible and helps support 
local post offices. Alternatively, Brent Council is looking at how prepaid 
bank cards can be used to improve social care direct payments. Brent 
spends £5 million per annum on direct payments and expects to save 
10% from using the prepaid cards to administer this spend.  

The Council has closed its cash offices 

 

16. Better land and property management: Make better use of their 
property assets, including sharing between public bodies. Local ‘capital 
and asset pathfinder’ pilots have found that savings of around 20% are 
possible from a cross-public sector approach. Public sector assets are 
worth an estimated £385 billion, with almost two thirds owned by 
councils. The government estimates this could potentially save £35 
billion over 10 years through better property management. Further 
research has suggested that local government could reduce the space 
that it occupies by 20-30%, with potential savings in running costs of up 
to £7 billion a year. For example, Wiltshire Council share buildings with 
Wiltshire Police and are creating community campuses across the 
county; the programme aims to save £85 million over the next 20 
years. Wychaven District Council lease land to Waitrose raising 
£600,000 a year; it has also regenerated the nearby high street, 
attracting new businesses to the area and boosted revenues from car 
parks.  

 
HMRC have offices in the Town Hall and the police share the 
neighbourhood management office. The Council’s community 
centres are managed by community groups. 

 
17. Hot-desking, estate rationalisation and sub-letting: By moving to 

hot-desking across the main floors of its headquarters in Eland House, 
DCLG has freed up space which has been let to other organisations, 
saving money. The Planning Inspectorate has vacated one floor of its 
Bristol office that is now being sublet. The Homes and Communities 
Agency has reduced its accommodation costs by 49% (£6.5 million) 
through rationalisation of its estates and facilities requirements. 
Councils should undertake a comprehensive review of accommodation 
costs and identify savings through rationalisation, sub-letting and early 
lease breaks. Southwark Borough Council introduced Hot-desking as 
part of an attempt to develop modern and cheaper office 



accommodation. The programme overall has freed up 27 properties 
and managed to save about £55m. 

The Council sublets space to Liberata, continental landscapes 
and Biffa as part of the contracts or a separate lease. We also 
have arrangements with Capita, Cumbria Police and Grant 
Thornton. 

 

18. Open a ‘pop up’ shop in spare office space: DCLG has opened up a 
pop up shop in its reception in Eland House: this can help share costs 
and support local small firms. 

Sodexho have a “pop up” facility in the Park Leisure Centre and 
Costa Coffee in the Forum. Additional options could be 
considered when the Catering Contracts are re-let. 

 

19. Close subsidised council canteens: For example, a council review 
by Stoke on Trent City Council discovered their subsidised canteen 
was operating at a £71,000 yearly loss. If there are not any nearby 
shops, local small firms – commercial sandwich deliverers and caterers 
– will be happy to visit the council offices to have the opportunity to sell 
their produces. Alternatively, councils can lease some space to a 
commercial business or allow in a ‘pop up’ operator.  

The Council does not provide a canteen service 

 

20. Cancel away days in posh hotels and glitzy award ceremonies: 
Use a council-owned property to hold any away day. Or borrow a room 
from a neighbouring council at no cost, and offer a free room to them 
for their away day. Similarly, stop paying to attend glitzy ‘award 
ceremonies’ which are just an excuse to make money from local 
government; councils spend an estimated £1.2 million a year on such 
ceremonies.  

 
The Council has reduced attendance at awards ceremonies and 
these always use standard accomodation 

 
 

21. Open a coffee shop in the library: Lease some space in your local 
library to a coffee shop. This will generate revenue and encourage 
more readers into the library: coffee shops are increasingly the norm in 
commercial bookstores, but not in municipal libraries.  

The Council does not provide library services 

22. Cut senior pay: The local government Transparency Code opens up 
middle management and senior pay to greater public scrutiny, and the 
Localism Act allows councillors via Full Council to set local ‘pay policy 



statements’ to get senior pay and perks (as well as pay offs) under 
control. Councils can lead from the top by having their chief executives 
take a pay cut. Ministers have taken a 5% pay cut and frozen their pay 
for five years. Chief executives can do the same.  
 
The Council has reduced the cost of senior management 

 
23. Share senior staff: Combine chief executives with other councils or 

other public authorities. For example, Breckland and South Holland 
District Council share their management team, including chief 
executive, aiming to reduce senior management overheads by 35%. 
The estimated on-going saving is £1.1 million per year. Cambridgeshire 
and Northamptonshire county councils achieved savings of £3.8 million 
from a budget of £83 million in a single year by merging management 
positions.  

 
The Council does not have arrangements for sharing senior staff 
 

24. Scrapping the chief executive post entirely: DCLG is making it 
easier to abolish such posts without councils having to fork out 
expensive ‘golden goodbye’ payoffs. For example, Leicester City 
Council believes it will save £175,000 per year from scrapping the post. 
Alternatively, Breckland Council, Luton Borough Council and South 
Holland District Council are currently considering plans to share a 
council chief executive from January 2013. This initiative aims to 
demonstrate that a Chief Executive can serve three authorities, even 
when they are under different political control. 

 
The Council has replaced the post of chief Executive with an 
Executive Director on a reduced salary 

 
25. Introduce a recruitment freeze: For example, Devon County council’s 

vacancy management strategy introduced a recruitment freeze, except 
for hard-to-fill vacancies. Of the 1,200 staff leaving the organisation in 
2010-11, the Council replaced only 480 with new appointments. The 
savings from the strategy was estimated at £7 million by the end of 
2011-12.  

 
The Council only replace business critical posts. 
 

26. Freeze councillor allowances and end councillor pensions: 
Councillors should be volunteers, not the bankrolled staff of the 
municipal state. In Whitehall, even full-time Ministers have cut 
Ministerial salaries and frozen them for the remainder of the 
Parliament.  

 
The Council has frozen Councillors allowances in line with the 
current freeze on staff pay. It has also reduced the number of 
committees thereby reducing special responsibility allowance 
payments. 



27. Cut spending on consultants and agency staff: Councils spending 
on procured professional services (including consultants) increased by 
50% to £4.5 billion from 2004-05 to 2009-10. Spending on agency 
workers increased by 46% to £900 million over the same period. By 
contrast, Lambeth Council reduced the number of agency workers it 
employed from over 900 in 2009 to under 300 in 2011, saving £18 
million in the process.  

The Council has reduced spending on consultants and does not 
use agency workers 

28. End expensive ’leadership’ courses: Councils could review spending 
money on sending staff and councillors to expensive “leadership” 
training courses, such as Common Purpose. Such training courses can 
often run into tens of thousands of pounds.  

The Council has reviewed and reduced the training budget 

29. Cut spending on head hunters and expensive adverts: publish job 
vacancy information online as open data instead. It can cost £5,000 to 
£10,000 to place an advert in some national outlets. This will not end 
advertising in the media; local newspapers in particular will remain an 
important source to advertise jobs to those who may be ‘digital 
excluded’ and not have access to the internet. But over time, putting 
job adverts online will drive down advertising costs, make it easier to 
compare pay ranges within and across councils, and show local people 
where their council tax goes.  

The Council has not used these recruitment methods in the last 5 
years 

30. Review and reduce absenteeism: For example, Staffordshire Council 
reduced the cost of absenteeism by £100,000 a month by providing 
support for staff with musculoskeletal problems and introducing new 
absence reporting measures. By developing in-house computer 
software that brought patterns of absence to managers attention, 
Fareham Borough Council reduced its average sickness rates from 
10.6 days in 2003-04 to 7.2 days in 2010-11, saving ‘lost days’ worth 
£446,000.  

The Council has reviewed absenteeism which has delivered short-
term improvements which are difficult to sustain 

31. Scrap trade union posts: Get rid of unnecessary non-jobs such as 
taxpayer-funded, full-time trade union ‘pilgrim’ posts. So-called ‘facility 
time’ costs an estimated 0.14% of the annual pay bill in the wider public 
sector, compared to just 0.04% in the private sector. At least 2,840 full 
time equivalent public sector staff worked on trade union activities or 
duties at taxpayers’ expense in 2010-11 The Civil Service is reducing 



its facility time and ending the practice of full-time staff spending all 
their time on union activities – councils should conduct their own 
reviews to remove these union posts.  

 
The Council does not employ a full time trade union officer and 
monitors time spent on trade union activities by union 
representatives. 

 
32. Charge for collecting trade union subscriptions: Councils can 

exercise existing legal rights to charge trade unions for the collection of 
trade union subscription fees via the municipal payroll (so-called ‘check 
off’ arrangements).  

 

The Council has reduced administration costs for the collection 
trade union subscriptions for further changes would not yield 
significant savings. 

 

33. Stop spending money on commercial lobbyists: Some councils are 
continuing to hire lobbyists and expensive public affairs consultants 
despite the guidance in the Code of Recommended Practice on Local 
Authority Publicity  

The Council does not use lobbyists or public affairs consultants 

34. Stop translating documents into foreign languages: Only publish 
documents in English. Translation undermines community cohesion by 
encourage segregation. Similarly, do not give community grants to 
organisations which promote segregation or division in society.  

 

The Council only provides a small number of translated 
documents 

 
 

35. Reduce the number of publications and media monitoring: 
Previously, DCLG spent £136,892 in 2008-09 and £113,308 in 2009-10 
on newspapers and magazines; this has been cut to £62,074 in 2011-
12, including by consolidating seven different sets of newspapers for 
Ministers each day to just one. DCLG has cut media monitoring 
spending from £300,000 in 2009-10 to £78,000 in 2011-12. 

The Council has reduced the number of publications and does not 
undertake media monitoring.  

 

36. Earn more from private advertising: Include private advertising on 
council notice boards and examine the scope for private advertising in 



the council tax bill yearly mailing and on council property. For example, 
Nottingham City Council’s website, attracting about 200,000 
impressions a month, has been able to generate up to £1,500 per 
month since introducing Google AdSense. Leeds City Council allows 
businesses to advertise on its payslips, reaching an audience of 35,000 
staff.  

The Council’s income from private advertising is limited to a few 
publications. Additional options are being considered including 
the market entrance. 

 

37. Cease funding ‘sock puppets’ and ‘fake charities’: Many pressure 
groups - which do not deliver services or help the vulnerable - are now 
funded by state bodies. In turn, these nominally ‘independent’ groups 
lobby and call for more state regulation and more state funding. A 2009 
survey found that £37 million a year was spent on taxpayer-funded 
lobbying and political campaigning across the public sector. Many of 
these causes may be worthy, but why should they be funded by 
taxpayers? Councils should also review their memberships to regional 
quangos and membership bodies: such residual regional structures are 
redundant following the abolishing of Regional Development Agencies, 
Government Offices for the Regions and unelected Regional 
Assemblies.  

 
The Council only funds registered charities. 

 
38. Scrap the town hall Pravda: Local authority newspapers undermine 

an independent local press. For example, the Mayor of London 
cancelled The Londoner newspaper, helping save £2.9 million a year. 
Essex County Council cancelled their newspaper in favour of an online 
publication; the council spent £526,000 on producing Essex Works in 
2009-10 but this fell to £55,000 in 2011-12 after the publication stopped 
being printed. Councillors can still issue their own local ward 
newsletters using political party funds to help keep in touch with local 
residents.  

The Council does not publish a Council newspaper 

 

39. Stop providing free food and drink for meetings: DCLG has cut 
spending on refreshments for meetings from £456,142 in 2009-10 to 
£32,053 in 2011-12. Guidance to staff now states that refreshments 
may only be ordered for meetings with external attendees of longer 
than four hours. Staff should avoid arranging meetings over lunchtime 
where possible and attendees should normally be asked to bring their 
own refreshments where practical. Expensive meals on Government 
Procurement Cards have also been stopped. Also, ban mineral water 
at council meetings: Tap water in refillable bottles costs nothing and 



is better for the environment. Manchester council cut 90% in two years 
off its £93,000 bottled mineral water bill.   

 

The Council has significantly reduced the provision of food and 
drink at meetings and continues to monitor whether further 
savings can be made. 

 

40. Reduce first class travel: Previously DCLG spent £200,000 a year on 
first class rail travel in 2009-10; under the new Administration, such 
spending has been cut to just £17,500 a year in 2011-12.  

The Council does not provide first class travel 

41. Cut mileage payments: Councils paid out £427 million in mileage 
allowances in 2009-10. The HMRC Approved Mileage Allowance 
Payment is currently 45 pence per mile. Some council employees are 
on terms and conditions where they can able to claim up to 25p per 
mile more than the prevailing HMRC rate. Councils could cut the 
mileage rates back to HMRC levels, which North East Lincolnshire has 
done. DCLG only gives out HMRC rates.  

 

The Council has reduced mileage allowance payments and it is 
below the HMRC figure. The number of business miles has also 
been restricted.  

 

42. Video conference instead of travel: South Tyneside Council is 
embracing the latest video conferencing technology to reduce travel 
costs. The equipment will also generate income for the council who 
plan to make the service available to businesses and community 
groups at competitive rates.  

 
 

The Council makes limited use of video conferencing because we 
have to visit offsite locations to use it and the active use by other 
local organisations is limited. The Council makes more use of 
tele-conferencing. 

 
43. Help the voluntary sector save you money: The Localism Act gives 

local community, mutual and voluntary sector groups a Community 
Right to Challenge to run local services. As outlined in DCLG’s Best 
Value guidance, councils should not only involve voluntary and 
community groups in budget setting but give organisations, local 
service users and the wider community the opportunity to offer options 
for reshaping and reducing the costs of the services provided. The best 
councils are showing that they can both embrace the Big Society and 
balance the books at the same time.  



The Council uses a number of organisations including CAB for 
welfare benefits service, the Playing Fields Association for some 
grounds maintenance service and the Barrow and District 
Disability Association. 

44. Cut printing costs: Stop producing glossy brochures. Publish online 
only, unless local residents ask for a hard copy. Review the leasing 
costs of photocopiers. For example, Scarborough Borough Council 
saved £185,000 a year by replacing its printing devices with a far 
smaller number of cost-effective multifunctional printers.  

Management Board have agreed a plan to reduce printing and 
photocopying costs and this is being implemented. 

 

45. End lifestyle and equality questionnaires: Some councils spend 
time and money on asking suppliers and residents to fill out intrusive 
questionnaires about their sexuality, religion and other personal details 
– be it to take out a library book or make a planning application. 
Statutory guidance from DCLG has stated that this is simply not 
necessary. Similarly, councils do not need to routinely spend time and 
money on Equality Impact Assessments on everything they do.  

The Council continues to carry out equality questions and 
undertake EqIAs 

 
46. Sell services: The new general power of competence for councils in 

the Localism Act 2011 makes it easier for councils to undertake 
imaginative and joint ventures. Birmingham City Council has 
established Acivico, a company to trade in back office services with 
other public bodies, and made £300,000 income through trading in 
legal services. Kent County Council’s commercial vehicle supplies a 
range of best value goods and services to other publicly funded 
organisations; these include local government, education 
establishments, the care sector and emergency services, with a 
turnover currently in excess of £600 million per year with over 800 
employees. Across the country there are hundreds of council-run MOT 
test centres which are used to check council vehicles like taxis and 
buses for their safety and roadworthiness; these centres can also open 
their doors to the public to provide MOTs to the wider public: this is a 
far better way of making money from motorists than the lazy way of 
hiking parking charges.  

 
The Council does not currently sell services to the public 

 
47. Hire out the town hall: For example, Sutton Coldfield Town Hall in 

Birmingham City Council can be booked for weddings and civil 
partnerships, conferences, meetings and theatre productions.  



The Council hires out the Town hall for wedding and the Forum 
and Dock for conferences. 

48. Lease works of art not on display: Many councils own art galleries 
and museums and have extensive collections which never see the light 
of day, but merely gather dust in storage.  

The Council doesn’t currently lease out art work. We are currently 
encouraging more departments to display art work rather than 
keep it in storage. 

49. Save money on computer software: Use open source software. 
Conduct a full review of software licences across the whole local 
authority – can they be consolidated or are open source/free 
alternatives available.  

The Council is currently expanding the use of open source 
software and virtual desktops. 

50. And finally… ask your staff for more sensible savings ideas: Your 
staff will be the most informed and actually the most enthusiastic about 
cutting waste. Give a prize for best staff ideas for efficiencies. Allow 
staff to submit anonymous ideas too. For example, at Surrey County 
Council, over 300 employee suggestions have saved approximately 
£500,000, including: reducing travel and meeting costs, for example 
using more teleconferencing; reducing print and postage costs, and 
reducing office equipment and stationery costs  

 
The Council continues to consider all cost saving ideas. 



 
51. Methodological notes  

 
 

52. Sources of this work include research work by organisations such as 
independent research organisations, the LGA, local 
operational/delivery plans and media reports, and are presented at 
face value. This guide is not a statistical publication.  

53. The vast majority of examples report savings that have already been 
made, although a few refer to predicted saving. Given they are diverse 
examples based on different timescales, DCLG has not reworked any 
of the examples, or aggregated these figures to provide a national 
estimate, or assume that the amount of cost savings reported in one 
authority will generate the precisely same percentage saving in another 
authority. However, this guide does show there is significant scope for 
savings and innovation across local government.  
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